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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed February 12, 2015.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant did not prove she was

entitled to wage-loss disability.  The administrative

law judge found the claimant received unauthorized

medical treatment.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative

law judge’s opinion.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of

20%.  We find that the claimant was not bound by the

change-of-physician rules.    
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I. HISTORY

Renee O’Mara, now age 52, testified that she was a

high school graduate and had taken approximately 22

hours of college classes.  The claimant agreed on cross-

examination that her employment history included several

managerial-clerical type jobs that did not require

manual labor.    

The parties stipulated that “the date of the

compensable injury is April 24, 2012.”  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Ms. O’Mara, will you briefly explain how
you got injured in April of 2012.

A.  Yes.  I was in the cargo bin of the
airplane, which was part of my regimen when I
worked.  We had a belt loader that another
employee would load baggage onto and the belt
loader would bring it up to the cargo bin.  I
had already loaded bags, probably around 150
that day, from moving them inside out to
the trailer where we put them on and take them
out to the plane.  We handle all those bags,
as well.  So this day I was in the cargo bin. 
We had already loaded all of our regular heavy
bags and normal weight bags and then we were
loading the carry-ons at this point.  In a
small plane you have to load the carry-ons in
the cargo, as well.

So we were loading the carry-ons, so it had to
be less than, you know, probably 25 pounds.  I
had about half of them done.  I turned as
normal, squat down to pick up the bag and felt
immediate pain....

Q.  Where was the pain?

A.  Lower back.   
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The claimant began treating with Dr. Keith Holder

on April 24, 2012: “Renee states that on April 23, 2012

she injured the tailbone radiating into hips when she

was carrying and stacking bags and felt a sharp pain in

low back.”  Dr. Holder diagnosed lumbar strain, assigned

work restrictions, and treated the claimant

conservatively.    

A representative of Gallagher Bassett Services,

Inc., corresponded with the claimant on May 8, 2012: “I

am sending you an AR Form N (Employee Notice of Injury)

and Medical Questionnaire for you to complete and return

to me in the self addressed I have provided you.  Please

feel free to contact me with any questions in this

matter.  I have also enclosed a mileage log for any

travel under your workers compensation claim.”  The

respondents’ exhibits include a blank Form AR-N,

Employee’s Notice Of Injury.

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Had anybody from your employer or your
employment ever explained to you anything
about any rules as far as changing doctors is
concerned?

A.  No.

Q.  Had anybody from the insurance company
ever explained to you any rules about changing
doctors or obtaining medical treatment?

A.  Not that I recall, nothing.  
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Dr. Holder returned the claimant to regular work

duty effective June 12, 2012.  The claimant testified on

direct:

Q.  Did you return to work?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  What did you do?

A.  I went to work and spoke to our manager,
our station manager.  Explained to her, gave
her the paperwork from Dr. Holder, as I did on
a regular basis when I went to see him.  Her
words, I cannot put you back on the ramp
because you aren’t physically able to be back
on the ramp....

Q.  Now, you had worked on the ramp for how
long?

A.  A year.

Q.  And what were the general duties of
working on the ramp?

A.  Loading baggage, de-icing the plane, on
the ground and in the bucket.  We worked the
baggage from the gate security as well as from
the check-in point.   Scanned all the baggage. 
Cleaned the plane, the interior of the plane. 
I also was a ground security coordinator,
as well, so I searched the plane on occasion.

Q.  What was the weight range of the baggage
that you typically handled?

A.  Typically was anywhere from about 18
pounds to about 45 pounds.  We would have five
or six heavy bags typically in a day, which
would be over 50 pounds, sometimes 70 pounds,
78 pounds....

Q.  And you were telling us what you were told
by your supervisor?
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A.  Correct.

Q.  What?

A.  That I could not - she could not put me
back on the ramp because I did not appear
physically able to handle the baggage.  She
said I would love to just put you on the desk,
but she said in the case of an emergency,
there is no way that you would not have to
report to the ramp.  There was no light duty
were her words, and therefore, at that point I
felt like I had no choice but to resign.  

Q.  So you were out of a job at that point?

A.  Yes.  

The claimant testified that Dr. Holder would not

provide additional treatment or medication.  The

claimant testified that her condition worsened and she

sought treatment on her own with her family physician,

Dr. Rodney McDonald.  Dr. McDonald’s assessment on

November 7, 2012 was “Acute sinusitis.  Low back pain.” 

Dr. McDonald’s treatment plan included medication and

physical therapy for Lumbago.  

Dr. McDonald referred the claimant to Dr. Arthur M.

Johnson, who reported on December 18, 2012, “The

symptoms came on sudden onset following a work related

injury.  She was lifting a suitcase at work in March of

2012 when she started having this pain.  She was kept

off work and doing physical therapy without traction for

approximately 6 weeks.  She was told that she should not
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go back to the same type of work that she was doing

because she would re-injure her back.  She currently

does bookkeeping for a landscaping business that she and

her husband own.  Any time she starts to do anything

active she gets severe pain....I have discussed the

treatment options which I believe include physical

therapy, rest, medication, steroid injections and anti-

inflammatory diet/supplements.”  

The claimant began treating with Dr. James B.

Blankenship on or about August 12, 2013.  An MRI of the

claimant’s lumbar spine on August 12, 2013 showed

“Multilevel spondylosis, worst at the L5-S1 level where

there is moderate right lateral recess narrowing, mild

left lateral recess narrowing, and possible impingement

upon the transiting left S1 nerve root.” 

Dr. Blankenship reported on August 26, 2013:

Patient was injured on the job on 4/24/12 when
she was working for Delta.  The patient was
loading bags on to the cargo belt when she had
immediate onset of low back pain and right
buttock pain....Patient saw Dr. Holder that
referred her to physical therapy that she did
about 6 weeks that did not afford her any
relief.  She was then referred to Dr. Johnson
that did an ESI and a SI joint injection. 
Neither injection afforded her any relief....

I have told her that if she wanted surgical
intervention, my recommendation would be an
anterior lumbar interbody arthrodesis at the
lumbosacrum and then turning her over and
doing a complete facet resection decompressing
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the L5 nerve root with the extreme lateral
disk resection and probable mass PLIF pedicle
screw placement on that side unilaterally....
We will get her on the surgical schedule.

The claimant did not undergo that particular

surgery planned by Dr. Blankenship.    

Dr. Kyle Mangels provided a Consultation Report on

February 17, 2014 and stated, “I think she feels

comfortable with me performing surgery on her and if she

wants to consider surgery in my hands, this will be done

next month at Tulsa Spine and Specialty Hospital.  This

will be just a posterior fusion at L5-S1.”  

The claimant testified that she underwent surgery

recommended by Dr. Mangels and that her physical

condition subsequently improved.  

Dr. Blankenship reported on August 14, 2014:

Patient is in today for follow-up from her
lumbar fusion.  She is now about 5 months post
surgery.  She did complete another round of
PT.  States she is still having some low back
pain and buttock pain but that this has
improved.  Rates her pain today at 30% towards
worse pain imaginable....

Ms. O’Mara is back in and she is almost six
months out from her surgical intervention. 
She has come to the realization that she may
very well not be able to return to her
preinjury job.  Although she has had a
marked reduction in her pain and actually
almost a complete resolution of her
preoperative pain, she still has some
significant lumbosacral pain with buttock
pain, a lot of which is myofascial....
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She is pleased with her surgical outcome
although she is depressed because of her
inability to return to her preinjury job,
which she did enjoy doing.  I told her at six
months it is time for her to consider other
options.  I told her no door is closed long-
term considering how motivated and aggressive
she is to getting better, but I do think it is
time for her to consider different options.  

First of all, she has demonstrated good
knowledge of proper lifting techniques, as
well as good knowledge of the biomechanics of
her spine....

She is currently taking trazodone at night,
which I have recommended that she continue if
she feels like she needs it for sleep.  She is
depressed because of the overall effect of her
injury has had to her.  I have recommended to
her we place her on Cymbalta.  I have also
recommended that she consider some type of
vocational retraining.  She is a very
motivated younger lady who would like to get
in to doing something different for work and
does not just want to do nothing.  I think in
this situation, she should be able to tolerate
any type of vocational rehabilitation that
would minimize the amount of twisting and
bending at the waist.  I would put a permanent
weightlifting restriction on her of 25 pounds. 
I have told her that she needs to understand
that permanent is a relative term.  If a job
becomes available that would require her to
lift more, then I would be glad to look at
this.  She should not do any prolonged
twisting or bending at the waist.  She does
qualify for an impairment rating based on
Table 75 Subheading 4C single-level spinal
fusion without decompression, which would
qualify her under the subheading of lumbar for
9 percent impairment to the body as a whole. 
The patient understands and agrees with the
overall game plan. 

   
The parties stipulated there was “no dispute over

temporary total disability prior to rating on August 14,
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2014.”  The parties stipulated that “the claimant’s

healing period ended on August 14, 2014.”  The parties

stipulated that “the respondents accept liability for

permanent partial disability in the amount of 9% to the

body as a whole.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 30,

2014.  The claimant contended that she was “entitled to

permanent partial disability benefits over and above her

impairment rating due to the effect that the injury has

on her earning capacity.  The claimant contends that her

attorney is entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee. 

The claimant contends that the respondent is

controverting the 9% impairment rating.  The respondents

contend that they have not controverted the impairment

rating.”  The respondents contended that “the claimant

is not entitled to permanent partial disability benefits

in excess of the impairment rating.” 

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues: “1.  The claimant’s entitlement to wage-loss

disability.  2.  Attorney’s fee on wage loss and on 9%

impairment rating.”  

A hearing was held on November 18, 2014.  At that

time, the parties agreed to litigate whether the

claimant was “entitled to medical treatment after Dr.
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Holder and before Dr. Blankenship.”

The claimant testified that she was not physically

able to return to her previous employment.  The claimant

testified that she had searched for employment within

her permanent physical restrictions.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

February 12, 2015.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant failed to prove she sustained any

wage-loss disability.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant had received unauthorized

medical treatment for which the respondents were not

liable.  The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Wage-Loss Disability

In considering claims for permanent partial

disability benefits in excess of the employee’s

percentage of permanent physical impairment, the

Commission may take into account, in addition to the

percentage of permanent physical impairment, such

factors as the employee’s age, education, work

experience, and other matters reasonably expected to

affect her future earning capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2012).

An administrative law judge found in the present
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matter, “1.  The claimant has failed to prove that she

suffered a loss in wage earning capacity as a result of

the compensable injury that occurred on April 24, 2012. 

I find that the claimant’s pool of jobs has not been

substantially reduced due to her compensable back

injury.”

The Full Commission does not affirm this finding. 

The claimant is middle-aged, age 52, without an

undergraduate degree.  The claimant has been gainfully

employed for most of her adult life and was performing

physical work for the respondents when she was injured

on April 24, 2012.  Dr. Holder released the claimant to

return to work on June 12, 2012, but the claimant

credibly testified that the respondents would not return

her to work.  The claimant eventually underwent surgery

and was assigned a 9% anatomical impairment rating.  Dr.

Blankenship assigned a 25-pound permanent lifting

restriction but stated that the claimant was motivated

to return to work.  When considering the claimant’s age

of 52, her relative lack of education, her inability to

return to manual labor for the respondents, and her

motivation to return to gainful employment within her

permanent restrictions, the Full Commission finds that

the claimant sustained wage-loss disability in the
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amount of 20%.    

B.  Change of Physician

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employer has the right to select the initial treating

physician.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(a)(3)(A)(i)(Repl.

2012).  However, an employee may request a one-time

change of physician.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(a)(2)(A),

(a)(3)(A)(ii), (iii)(Repl. 2012).  When a claimant seeks

a change of physician, she must petition the Commission

for approval.  Stephenson v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 70 Ark.

App. 265, 270, 19 S.W.3d 36, 39 (2000).  Treatment or

services furnished or prescribed by any physician other

than the ones selected according to the change-of-

physician rules, except emergency treatment, shall be at

the claimant’s expense.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

514(b)(Repl. 2012).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(Repl.

2012) provides:

(c)(1) After being notified of an injury, the
employer or insurance carrier shall deliver to
the employee, in person or by certified mail
or registered mail, return receipt requested,
a copy of a notice, approved or prescribed by
the commission, which explains the employee’s
rights and responsibilities concerning change
of physician.
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(2) If, after notice of injury, the employee
is not furnished a copy of the notice, the
change of physician rules do not apply.
(3) Any unauthorized medical expense incurred
after the employee has received a copy of the
notice shall not be the responsibility of the
employer.

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  Additionally, the medical treatment the

claimant received after release by Dr. Holder and prior

to the treatment provided by Dr. Blankenship was not

authorized.  Having found that the above treatment was

not authorized, it is not the responsibility of the

respondent.”  The Full Commission does not affirm this

finding.  We recognize that the respondents sent the

claimant a letter on May 8, 2012 which purported to

contain an accompanying Form AR-N.  Nevertheless, the

respondents did not place into the record a Form AR-N

signed by the claimant.  The Arkansas Court of Appeals

has recently held that if a signed Form AR-N is not in

the record, it cannot be relied upon to find that the

claimant was bound by the change-of-physician rules. 

See Delargy v. Golden Years Manor, 2014 Ark. App. 499. 

The Full Commission also reiterates the claimant’s

testimony that she was not provided notice regarding the

change of physician rules.    

Based on the evidence of record in the present
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case, the Full Commission finds that the claimant was

not provided notice explaining her rights and

responsibilities concerning change of physician; the

claimant was not therefore bound by the change of

physician rules.  See Delargy, supra; Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-514(c)(Repl. 2012).  We note the claimant’s

testimony that her physical condition improved following

surgery provided by Dr. Mangels.  Post-surgical

improvement is a relevant consideration in determining

whether surgery is reasonably necessary.  Hill v.

Baptist Med. Ctr., 74 Ark. App. 250, 48 S.W.3d 544

(2001).  The Full Commission finds that surgery provided

by Dr. Mangels was reasonably necessary in accordance

with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).

 Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

the Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she

sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 20% in

addition to 9% permanent anatomical impairment.  We find

that the April 24, 2012 compensable injury was the major

cause of the claimant’s 9% anatomical impairment and 20%

wage-loss disability.  In accordance with Delargy,

supra, the Full Commission finds that the claimant was

not bound by the change-of-physician rules.  The

claimant proved that all of the treatment of record for
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her compensable injury, including surgery provided by

Dr. Mangels, was reasonably necessary in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The claimant’s

attorney is entitled to fees for legal services in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl. 2012). 

For prevailing on appeal, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to an additional fee of five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl.

2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained wage-

loss in the amount of 20% in addition to 9% permanent

anatomical impairment, that she was not bound by the

change-of-physician rules, and that all of the treatment
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of record for her compensable injury, to include surgery

performed by Dr. Mangels, was reasonably necessary for

the treatment of her compensable injury.

A review of the administrative law judge’s

opinion shows that, in addition to the claimant’s former

employment and physical restrictions, she took such

factors as the claimant’s age, education, experience,

and motivation to return to work into consideration in

determining that the claimant has failed to prove her

entitlement to wage-loss benefits above her anatomical

impairment.  Therefore, the administrative law judge

made a determination of the wage-loss issue in this

claim based upon the proper assessment.  See, Emerson

Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58 S.W.3d 848

(2001); Eckhardt v. Willis Shaw Express, Inc., 62 Ark.

App. 224, 970 S.W.2d 316 (1998); Bradley v. Alumax, 50

Ark. App. 13, 899 S.W.2d 850 (1995);Curry v. Franklin

Electric, 32 Ark. App. 168, 798 S.W.2d 130 (1990); City

of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d

946 (1984).  Taking all of these factors into

consideration, the administrative law judge found that
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the claimant failed to prove that she is entitled to

wage-loss above her anatomical impairment rating. I

agree. 

The claimant is in her early fifties and she

has a high school education with some college credits. 

With regard to her prior work experience, the claimant

has worked for a women’s crisis center where she was

responsible for contacting and interviewing volunteers,

she traveled to three counties to set up offices, she

set up housing for women in the shelter, she assisted

these women with transportation, buying groceries,

bedding, and other items needed for their new start, and

she performed other activities as needed.  The claimant

described this job as a managerial type position.  In

addition, the claimant has experience working in a day

care facility for adults and children with disabilities,

and she has performed case management for a mental

health facility, which included assisting clients with

adhering to a psychiatrist’s treatment plan.  The

claimant also worked as a 911 operator and dispatcher

for the Fort Smith Police Department, where she

eventually transferred to the central records

department.  Finally, the claimant owned her own
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clothing boutique, and she worked in their family-owned

business after her compensable injury doing book work. 

In view of the claimant’s employment history, the

claimant’s failure to obtain a degree after high school

has not impeded her ability to obtain meaningful

employment, nor has this limited her to manual labor

type jobs.

In spite of the claimant’s demonstrated

ability to obtain employment outside of that which

requires only manual labor skills, however, the claimant

cites her inability to sit for prolonged periods of time

as one of her greatest barriers to returning to work. 

Yet, when Dr. Blankenship assigned the claimant

restrictions, he failed to include any restriction

whatsoever against sitting.  Rather, in his medical

report dated August 14, 2014, Dr. Blankenship noted as

follows:

I would put a permanent weight
restriction on her of 25 pounds. I
have told her that she needs to
understand that permanent is a
relative term. If a job becomes
available that would require her to
lift more, then I would be glad to
look at this. She should not do any
prolonged twisting or bending at the
waist.    
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Thus, the record clearly shows that Dr.

Blankenship neither failed to restrict the claimant from

prolonged sitting nor indicated that prolonged sitting

might involve an activity, such as bending, which he has

advised the claimant to avoid on a prolonged basis.  

Further, the record is devoid of any medically

documented proof that the claimant is prohibited from

prolonged sitting by any of her medical providers,

authorized or otherwise.  Rather, the claimant has

placed this restriction upon herself and this

restriction is not supported by medical findings. 

With regard to the claimant’s lifting

restrictions, which she also cites as a barrier to her

return to gainful employment, I note that Dr.

Blankenship clearly indicated that the claimant’s

twenty-five (25) pound lifting restriction was subject

to modification. 

Moreover, there is simply no evidence in this

claim to show that any of the claimant’s past work

activities exceed the scope of her current restrictions. 

Notwithstanding that the claimant may not reasonably be

expected to return to work handling airline baggage, in

view of her vast and varied work experience, age,
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intellect, and transferrable skill-set, there is no

reason to assume that the claimant cannot return to work

in some capacity where she earns the same or equal wages

in a job that is within her restrictions.  As mentioned

earlier, this conclusion is supported by the fact that

the claimant has a high school education with several

post-high school college credits, and that she has held

several past positions that clearly required her to

utilize her cognitive acumen over any physical demands

that these positions may have required.  A good example

of this is the claimant’s work as a 911 operator and

dispatcher for the Fort Smith Police Department. 

Another example is the claimant’s ownership of her own

business, which, by her testimony, required her

involvement and supervision over all aspects of that

endeavor.  

Therefore, reasonable minds could conclude

that the claimant is limited in employment opportunities

only by her perceived inability to perform certain

physical requirements of a job, such as sitting for

prolonged periods of time; said limitations having no

medical basis.  Further, I note that the fact that the

claimant can arguably no longer earn the wages she
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earned prior to her injury in a part-time capacity does

not automatically entitle her to wage-loss benefits. 

Based upon all of these attending factor, I find that

the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that she is entitled to wage-loss benefits

above her anatomical impairment rating. 

Finally, the record demonstrates that the

claimant received a copy of Form AR-N containing the

change-of-physician rules by certified mail at her home

in compliance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(c)(1).  The

claimant affirmed that this document was mailed to the

correct address.  Furthermore, the claimant never denied

receiving this document; stating, rather, that she could

not recall receiving this document.  Yet, the claimant

asserts that this notice failed due to the respondent’s

failure to send this document certified mail, return

receipt requested according to the Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

514(c)(1), or to include a copy of receipt of this

notice in the record.

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(c)(1)& (2) provide as

follows:

(C)(1)After being notified of an
injury, the employer or insurance
carrier shall deliver to the
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employee, in person or by certified
or registered mail, return receipt
requested, a copy of a notice,
approved or prescribed by the
commission, which explains the
employee’s rights and
responsibilities concerning change
of physician. 

   
(2) If, after notice of injury, the employee
is not furnished a copy of the notice, the
change of physician rules do not apply. 

In DeLargy v. Manor, 2014 Ark. App. 499, ___

S.W.__ ___(2014), the court found that the respondent

failed to comply with the statutory requirements of Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-514(c)(1), when it failed to provide

documented proof that the claimant actually “received” a

copy of a notice containing her rights and

responsibilities regarding our change of physician

rules.  In that case, the claimant testified that on a

named date she received, read, and signed a Commission

Form AR-N which explained her rights and

responsibilities regarding a change of physician. 

Further, the evidence demonstrated that the respondents

had hand delivered this form to the claimant in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(c)(1).  Yet,

the court found that because an actual signed Form AR-N

form was neither in the abstract nor in the record, the
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statutory requirements of “receiving” the form had not

been met.  

While I acknowledge the courts obligation to

strictly construe our workers’ compensation statutes, I

find that such a holding tends to put form over

substance and gives the claimant an undue advantage by

allowing the claimant to completely disregard our

statutory rules regarding a change-of-physician in cases

where a copy of the signed form is not included in the

record, even though the claimant has acknowledged

receipt of the form.  Not only does this holding seem to

negate the issue of a claimant’s credibility, findings

of which I note are within the exclusive jurisdiction of

the Commission, see, Powers v. City of Fayetteville, 97

Ark. App 251, 248 S.W.3d 516 (2007), but it further

appears to ignore certain aspects of the mailbox rule,

which states that “a letter placed in the mailbox or

post office creates a presumption that it was received. 

See, Reichhardt v. Creasey, 2010 Ark App. 736, 379

S.W.3d 655 (2010)(Judge Hart concurring and citing

Stewart v. State, 362 Ark. 400, 208 S.W.3d 773 (2005)). 

Further, our statutory change-of-physician rules contain

no requirement that a copy of the form be included in
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the record in order for “receipt” of notice of our

change-of-physician rules be perfected.  Rather, Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-514 simply requires that a copy of the

notice, which is typically a Form AR-N, be delivered to

the claimant either in person or by certified or

registered mail, return receipt requested.  In either

case, these prescribed forms of delivery fail to ensure

that the respondent will ever see the signed document

acknowledging receipt of notice, in that there is no

statutory requirement that, once delivered, the claimant

must then return a signed copy to the respondents. 

That, I add, was precisely the case in this claim as

evidenced by correspondence to the claimant from a

representative of Gallagher Basset Services, the

respondent-carrier, reflecting that the claimant was

specifically instructed to return a copy of the signed

AR-N form, along with certain other documents, to the

respondent-carrier upon execution of that document in a

self-addressed, stamped envelope provided by the

respondent-carrier, which the claimant failed to do. 

Furthermore, I find that the claimant’s negative

responses to questioning at the hearing as to whether

anyone representing the respondent-carrier ever
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explained the change-of-physician rules to her is

irrelevant since the respondent-carrier was under no

statutory obligation to do anything more than provide

her with a written notice of these rules.   

  In the present claim, therefore, I find that

the respondents should not be liable for the claimant’s

failure to provide them with a copy of the signed Form

AR-N containing notice of the claimant’s rights and

responsibilities pursuant to our change-of-physician

rules.  Nor should the issue of whether the claimant

received a copy of the notice hinge on whether there is

a signed document showing receipt of such notice

contained within the record.  Here, the record,

including the claimant’s testimony wherein she failed to

deny receiving this form, reveals that a copy of Form

AR-N containing notice of our change-of-physician rules

was properly mailed to the claimant and that it is, more

likely than not, that the claimant received a copy of

this notice.  The preponderance of the evidence in this

claim therefore shows that the claimant was, for

purposes of satisfying the requirements of Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9- 514(c)(1), sent notice regarding our change-

of-physician rules and that she was aware of the rules
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regarding requesting a change-of-physician when she

chose to ignore them.  

Because the claimant was sent notice of our

change-of-physician rules pursuant to the requirement of

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-514(c)(1), and she, therefore, knew

or should have known the proper rules for requesting a

change-of-physician but chose to ignore them, the

respondent should not be liable for any treatment the

claimant received after her treatment with Dr. Holder

ended and before her authorized treatment with Dr.

Blankenship began.  Therefore, I find that the

respondents are not liable for medical treatment the

claimant received after her release by Dr. Holder up

until her treatment with Dr. Blankenship began.  Because

I find that the respondents are not liable for the

medical treatment of record that the claimant received

after her release from Dr. Holder until her treatment

began with Dr. Blankenship, I do not address the

reasonable necessity of that controverted medical

treatment. 

Based upon the above and foregoing, I

respectfully dissent from the majority finding that the

claimant proved that she is entitled to 20% wage-loss



O’Mara - G203682    2 7  

above her anatomical impairment rating and to medical

treatment rendered by any doctor other than those

authorized to treat the claimant’s compensable injury.

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner


